Scottish Ports Liaison Network (SPLaN) Meeting

Wednesday 22 October 2014 at 10:00am
EH Offices, Abbotsford House,

David’s Loan, Bainsford, Falkirk, FK2 7YZ

Present:  

	Brian Lawrie, South Ayrshire Council (Chair)
	Kenneth MacDonald, Falkirk Council

	John Sleith, Falkirk Council (Interim Secretary)
	Crawford Sibbald, Falkirk Council (Elected Secretary)

	Lorna Reid, Glasgow City Council
	Brian Alexander, Falkirk Council

	Mary Stewart, Scottish Government
	Norina MacPhail, Falkirk Council

	Charlie Roger, City of Edinburgh Council
	David Wilcox, Falkirk Council

	Pauline Varley, City of Edinburgh Council
	

	Kevin Love, North Ayrshire Council
	

	Sally Crawford, Fife Council
	*Dr Chris Redman, Health Protection Scotland

	John Laird, Royal Navy
	

	Hannah McMorran, Royal Navy
	


*By video conference
	Item
	
	Action

	1
	Apologies
Pauline Reid, South Ayrshire Council
Andrea Carson, Aberdeen City Council
Ivor Churcher, Aberdeen City Council
Craig Somers, Dundee City Council
Michael Lapsley, Inverclyde Council
Clifford Smith, Highland Council
Patti Dinsdale, Shetland Islands Council

Lyn Simpson, Angus Council

	

	2


	Minutes of Meeting - 12 February 2014
Minor typing errors noted for correction.
	

	3


	Matters Arising from Meeting of 12 February 2014
· Previous suggestion to invite MCA to present at meeting on their enforcement powers still to be organised.

· CR asked question of who is contact for MCA – JS advised that as far as he is aware it is Bill Forsyth who has attended SPLaN meetings in the past.

· BL advised that on item 9 of previous minutes, Martin Walker advised that nothing can be done in relation to continual non compliance when issuing Evidence Report Forms.
	CS


	4


	Election of Office Bearers 
· Chair – BL intimated that due to other work commitments he wishes to stand down from the post.  Anyone wishing to take on the role can contact BL for discussion.  Nomination sought for next meeting.
· Crawford Sibbald elected as Secretary – BL took opportunity to thank John Sleith for his time spent as Interim Secretary


	All



	5


	Student Training
· JS reminded group that Falkirk Council still offer 2 Port Health Training days for trainee EHO’s each year.  A training day was just held in September and the next one will likely be in late February.  The Training involves a visit to the Port followed by presentations by Falkirk Council Port Health Team.  The event allows for about 6 students at a time and JS notifies via REHIS.
· BL advised the South Ayrshire provide ad hoc training for students wishing to go to Prestwick Airport – any students should contact BL if interested.


	

	6


	SHIPSAN Update
· BL advised that he circulated the SHIPSAN newsletter.

· Working Groups still ongoing with various working packages, Chris Redmond of HPS was dealing with Chemical and Radiological incidents in ports – CR advised he will check up on this as guidance still being produced.
· BL to contact APHA regarding progress with Communications for SHIPSAN projects.
	CR

BL

	7


	APHA Update

· BL reported that APHA was being administered by Cornwall Port Health Authority in joint initiative with the CIEH.  Due to costing APHA have withdrawn from the CIEH partnership.  Manchester Port Health Authority now providing administration.
· JS advised that APHA made an offer for a free place at the recent conference in London for a representative from SPLaN – no one was able to attend this year, however it is hopeful that this offer will be taken up in the future.
	


	8

	Ebola Guidance

· CR gave a brief overview of full situation and an update on the current status – see attached document sent out by CR ‘HPS Ebola Update 20/10/14’.
· CR reported that an Ebola guide for Seaports is currently being produced and should be complete in the very near future.  CR advised that current procedure is that the MCA will contact vessels travelling from affected waters by radio and ask health status – the position of the ship will be monitored until arrival.  It is advised that Port Health Authorities request the Maritime Declaration of Health from the ship before boarding.
· LR asked question about authorisation of ports for accepting a ship with suspected Ebola case onboard – CR advised that the MCA state it can be any suitable port i.e. easy transport of an infected person onto an ambulance and able to transport to an infection control unit.

· CR requested that members of SPLaN approach their local Port Operators, Shipping agents etc to ask of their level of readiness for dealing with an incident of Ebola in the very unlikely event a symptomatic case should present.  It is requested that this information is returned by Friday the 31st of October in order to assist with preparation of the guidance to be issued.

	CR

ALL



	9


	APHA Handbook 2014/15 (for distribution)
Large quantity have been delivered to Falkirk Council
JS advised the group to take copies of handbook before leaving.

	All

	11
	AOCB
· KL initiated discussion of Ship Sanitation Control Certificates – KL had recently issued a control certificate for a cockroach infestation on board a vessel and was looking for reassurance on this course of action – Group members agreed that a control certificate was the correct course of action rather that an Evidence Report Form, however KL and other group members noted that it is very difficult to get a response from next port of call when outwith the UK.  BL advised that in event of a rat infestation can get MCA to detain the ship.

· KM reported on an incident at Grangemouth in July where a container of sardines had failed a sample test for histamine by Suffolk Coastal Port Health Authority.  The consignment was released from Felixstowe and transhipped to Grangemouth before results were obtained.  Falkirk Council issued a Regulation 32 Notice under the Official Feed and Food Controls (Scotland) Regulations 2009 (as amended) for destruction of the consignment.
· MS from Scottish Government gave update on new Public Health Regulations for Ships and Aircraft – it is hopeful that a consultation will be put out early next year.

· LR asked group if anyone is putting issues regarding HACCP on the Evidence Report form when issuing Sanitation Certificates -  BL advised to put question on PAGNET.

· LR raised question to the group about Joint Port Health Authority as Glasgow currently carry out port health functions for ports outwith their area.  It appears that this was put in place by The Public Health Act 1897 and current legislation does not indicate requirement – No one was able to give advice.
· CR pointed out that although the Public Health Ships (Scotland) Regulations 1971 can not be retrieved on line they are still currently in existence, however have been amended.
· CR advised that the Scottish Viral Haemorrhagic Fever preparedness working group can be communicated via him if anyone has any concerns or issues they feel are not being addressed in relation to premises as apposed to persons.
	

	12
	Date & Time of Next Meeting

To be arranged – February 
	All

	
	
	


